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Dear Sir/Madam 

 

I summon you to the MEETING of the LEICESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL to be held at 
COUNTY HALL, GLENFIELD on WEDNESDAY, 27 JUNE 2018 at 2.00 p.m. for the 
transaction of the business set out in the agenda below.  
 

Yours faithfully 

 
 

Chief Executive 

 

A G E N D A 
 

1.  
  

Chairman's Announcements.  
 

 

2.  
  

To confirm the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 15 
May 2018.  
 

(Pages 3 - 22) 

3.  
  

To receive declarations by members of interests in respect of 
items on this agenda.  
 

 

4.  
  

To answer questions asked under Standing Order 7(1)(2) and (5).  
 

 

5.  
  

To receive position statements under Standing Order 8.  
 

 

To consider reports of the Cabinet, Scrutiny Commission, Scrutiny 
Committees and other bodies: 
 
6.  
  

Report of the Scrutiny Commission.  
 

 

 (a) Overview and Scrutiny Annual Report 2017/18.  (Pages 23 - 46) 
   

7.  
  

Report of the Constitution Committee.  
 

 

 (a) County Council Meeting in March - Revision to the 
Constitution.  

(Pages 47 - 50) 
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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE LEICESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
HELD AT COUNTY HALL, GLENFIELD ON WEDNESDAY, 16 MAY 2018 

 

PRESENT 

Mrs. J. Richards CC (in the Chair) 

 
Mr. P. Bedford CC, Mr. I. E. G. Bentley CC, Mr. D. C. Bill MBE CC, Mr. R. Blunt CC, 
Mr. G. A. Boulter CC, Mr. S. L. Bray CC, Mr. L. Breckon JP CC, Dr. P. Bremner CC, 
Ms. L. Broadley CC, Mr. M. H. Charlesworth CC, Mr. J. G. Coxon CC, 
Mr. B. Crooks CC, Dr. T. Eynon CC, Dr. R. K. A. Feltham CC, Mrs. H. J. Fryer CC, 
Mr. S. J. Galton CC, Mr. D. A. Gamble CC, Mr. T. Gillard CC, Mrs. A. J. Hack CC, 
Mr. D. Harrison CC, Dr. S. Hill CC, Mr. Max Hunt CC, Mr. D. Jennings CC, 
Mr. J. Kaufman CC, Mr. W. Liquorish JP CC, Mr. J. Miah CC, Mr. J. Morgan CC, 
Mr. M. T. Mullaney CC, Ms. Betty Newton CC, Mr. L. J. P. O'Shea CC, 
Mr. J. T. Orson JP CC, Mr. P. C. Osborne CC, Mr. I. D. Ould CC, Mrs. R. Page CC, 
Mr. B. L. Pain CC, Mr T. Parton CC, Mr. A. E. Pearson CC, Mr. T. J. Pendleton CC, 
Mr J. Poland CC, Mrs. P. Posnett CC, Mrs. C. M. Radford CC, Mr. J. B. Rhodes CC, 
Mr. T. J. Richardson CC, Mrs H. L. Richardson CC, Mr. N. J. Rushton CC, 
Mrs B. Seaton CC, Mr. S. D. Sheahan CC, Mr. R. J. Shepherd CC, Mrs D. Taylor CC, 
Mr. G. Welsh CC, Mrs. A. Wright CC and Mrs. M. Wright CC 
 

1. TO ELECT A CHAIRMAN. 

It was moved by Mr Rushton, seconded by Mr Galton and carried:- 
  
“That Mr Ozzy O’Shea be elected Chairman for the period until the next 
Annual Meeting of the Council.” 
  
Mr O’Shea read out and signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office which 
was witnessed and signed by the Chief Executive. 
  
Mr O’Shea took the Chair and thanked his proposer and seconder and 
members of the Council for electing him. 
  
The Chairman thanked Mrs Richards for her services to the County during 
her period of office as Chairman and Mr Richards for his services as her 
consort.  Mr Rushton, Mr Galton and Dr Eynon each joined the Chairman in 
associating their Groups with the thanks to Mrs and Mr Richards.  Mrs 
Richards thanked members for their generous remarks. 
 

2. TO APPOINT A VICE - CHAIRMAN. 

It was moved by Mr Rushton, seconded by Mr Galton and carried:- 
 
“That Mr David Jennings be appointed Vice-Chairman for the period until the 
next Annual Meeting of the Council.” 
 
Mr Jennings read out and signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office 
which was witnessed and signed by the Chief Executive. 
  
Mr Jennings thanked his proposer and seconder for their generous remarks 
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and members of the Council for appointing him as Vice-Chairman. 
 

3. CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 

Sitting Member and Former Member of the Council 
 
The Chairman reported with great sadness the deaths of a sitting member 
and of a past Chairman of the Council. 
 
Mr David Slater CC 
 
County Councillor David Slater died on 29th April aged 70.  He was first 
elected to the Council between 2009 and 2013 and was re-elected in 2017.  
He represented the Syston Ridgeway Electoral Division and had previously 
represented the Loughborough South Electoral Division. 
 
Mr Slater was Chairman of the Environment and Transport Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee and served on the Scrutiny Commission and Corporate 
Governance Committee.  He was also a member of the Leicester, 
Leicestershire and Rutland Combined Fire Authority.  He had previously 
served on the Children and Young People’s Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee and as a Cabinet Support Member. 
 
Mr Slater also served on Charnwood Borough Council for 17 years, including 
as Leader, a position he held for seven years. 
 
Members were advised that the memorial service for Mr Slater would be held 
at St Bartholomew’s Church, Quorn, on Monday, 4th June at 1.00 p.m. 
 
Mr David Knaggs 
 
Mr David Knaggs died on 18th March.  He served on the County Council from 
1993 to 2005, representing the Thurmaston Electoral Division. 
 
Mr Knaggs served on the Education Committee, including as its Chairman, 
and a number of its subcommittees.  He was also a member of the Arts, 
Libraries and Museums Committee and the Policy and Resources 
Committee.  When the Council moved to a Cabinet and Scrutiny model in 
1999, Mr Knaggs served on the Education Scrutiny Committee and became 
one of the Spokesmen for that Committee.  
 
Mr Knaggs was Chairman of the Council between 2003 and 2004.  After 
retiring from the Council in 2005, he became an Honorary Alderman. 
 
Those present joined the Chairman in standing in silent tribute to the memory 
of Mr David Slater CC and Mr David Knaggs. 
 
Refreshments 
 
The Chairman invited all Members to join him for light refreshments in the 
Members Lounge, immediately following the meeting. 
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Armed Forces Day 
 
On Saturday 23rd June, together with the Lord-Lieutenant and Lord Mayor of 
Leicester, the Chairman would be hosting a special service at Leicester 
Cathedral to mark Armed Forces Day.  The service would be followed by a 
parade of Standards, service personnel, veterans, and cadets through the 
streets of Leicester, behind the pipes and drums of the Seaforth Highlanders.  
During the course of the morning there would also be military stands and 
displays in Humberstone Gate.  All Members were encouraged to attend.  
 
On Monday 25th June the Chairman would be hosting an Armed Forces Day 
Flag-Raising ceremony at the Stand Easy Memorial, at 10.30 a.m.  All 
Members would be invited to attend. 
 
Chairman’s Reception – Beaumanor Hall 
 
Members were informed that the Chairman would be hosting the Chairman’s 
Annual Reception at Beaumanor Hall on Thursday 26th July at 6.30 p.m. All 
Members of the County Council would be receiving invitations in due course. 
 
County Service 
 
The Chairman asked Members to note that the County Service this year 
would be held at Leicester Cathedral, on Sunday 7th October at 3.00 p.m.  
The Bishop of Leicester would be preaching and the service would be 
followed by modest refreshments.  Invitations would be issued in due course. 
 
Visitors 
 
The Chairman welcomed to the meeting all visitors and guests of members 
and anyone who was viewing the meeting via the webcast. 
 
 

4. REPORT OF THE RETURNING OFFICER. 

The Chief Executive presented the report of the Returning Officer on the 
election of the County Councillor for the Stoney Stanton and Croft Electoral 
Division on 3 May 2018. 
  
The Chairman welcomed Mrs Maggie Wright CC to the Council. 
 

5. MINUTES. 

It was moved by the Chairman, seconded by the Vice-Chairman and carried:- 
 
“That the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 21st March 2018, 
copies of which have been circulated to members, be taken as read, 
confirmed and signed.” 
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6. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. 

The Chairman invited members who wished to do so to make declarations of 
interest in respect of items on the agenda for the meeting. 
 
Dr Terri Eynon CC declared a personal interest in the notice of motion on 
NHS Finance and Sustainability (minute 10 refers) as she was a registered 
medical practitioner. 
 

7. QUESTIONS ASKED UNDER STANDING ORDER 7(1)(2) AND (5). 

(A) Mr Bill asked the following question of the Leader or his nominee:- 
 
“At the County Council Cabinet meeting held on 9th March it was agreed to 
“welcome the Strategic Growth Plan as a key, long term strategy for the 
future development and prosperity of Leicester and Leicestershire. 
 
As there is now considerable concern being expressed by District and Parish 
Councils in the south of the County, both in relation to the Strategic Growth 
Plan itself and to other emerging plans being promoted by the private sector 
such as the Hinckley Rail Freight depot and other developments will steps 
now be taken to reflect these concerns in order to ensure that the quality of 
life and the environment is protected in the south of the County?” 
 
Mr Rushton replied as follows:- 
 
“The Strategic Growth Plan for Leicester and Leicestershire is a key 
document that will, in my opinion, help protect the quality of life and the 
environment across the county.  
 
Local planning authorities are required to meet objectively assessed housing 
needs, and are under a duty to co-operate with each other and with the 
County Council across the housing market area to meet those needs.  
Failure to do this will only lead to key decisions about future housing 
provision being made by Government inspectors or by developers rather than 
by democratically accountable councils.  
 
The approach proposed in the draft SGP, including focusing future housing 
provision along key strategic infrastructure corridors (in particular along the 
proposed new A46 expressway), is beneficial for a number of reasons: 
 

 It will maximise the chances of securing funding which will ensure the 
new housing is provided as part of sustainable communities well-
served by a range of infrastructure and facilities; 

 It will minimise the provision of new homes in and adjacent to existing 
villages and small towns, and thereby protect the quality of life and 
environment of the residents of these areas; 

 It will facilitate future economic growth to the benefit of the county’s 
businesses and residents. 

I should perhaps remind Mr Bill that the Scrutiny Commission of which he is a 
member also recognised the benefits of the Draft SGP stating, and I quote, 
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that it ‘welcomed the principle of the Strategic Growth Plan, to prevent 
unplanned growth which damaged the character of local areas and lacked 
infrastructure.  The proposals in the Plan were generally felt to be sensible 
and it was felt that a long term strategic vision would benefit the area and 
provide a framework for the development of future Local Plans at District 
Council level.’ 
 
I am, however, aware that a substantial number of comments have been 
made on the Plan during the consultation period which ended last week.  
Some of these comments are very supportive but others raise important 
matters including in relation to quality of life and the environment in the south 
of the county and elsewhere. These will be looked at carefully by the Cabinet 
when it considers approving the final Plan later this year and I am sure both 
the Member Advisory Group and the Scrutiny Commission will do likewise.” 
 
(B) Mr Sheahan asked the following question of the Leader or his 

nominee:- 
 
“What are the County Council’s plans regarding Sarah’s Wood in Moira?” 
 
Mr Rhodes replied as follows:- 
 
“The County Council’s current and ongoing plans are to continue to maintain 
Sarah’s Wood for public access and enjoyment.  This site is currently 
managed by Countryside Services, within Operational Property and Facilities 
Management Services.  Day to day operations are delivered by a Community 
Ranger supported by a number of local volunteer groups. 
 
There are plans in place to replace the children’s play area, which was 
completely destroyed by fire, with a new children’s sculpture trail, which was 
referred to at a previous meeting officers held with Mr Sheahan and the 
Ashby Woulds Town Clerk.  
 
Consideration is also being given how best to maintain the toilet block which 
has been subject to on-going vandalism. 
  
Discussions have started with the National Forest regarding any 
opportunities for joint working/funding.  Further opportunities for community 
involvement on the site will also be explored.” 
 
Mr Sheahan asked the following supplementary question:- 
 
“With respect to the last statement there, ‘further opportunities for community 
involvement on the site will also be explored’, I think it would be helpful if you 
could to talk to officers about the timescale for the replacement children’s 
play area and the toilet block project and also try and ensure that there is 
more regular consultation on these issues with the parish council and myself 
as local member. 
 
Mr Rhodes replied as follows:- 
 
“I think Mr Sheahan raises a very good point.  Clearly we need to do quite a 
bit more at Sarah’s Wood to improve facilities there and in particular the toilet 
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block.  What I can tell him is that yesterday two of our senior officers visited 
the site and had a look at the situation.  As a result there will be some work 
done there pretty soon to bring it back into operation.  That will make much 
better use of the site.  As far as the co-operation goes with local people that’s 
still got to be developed but I take note of what he says about parish 
councils.” 
 
(C) Mr Bray asked the following question of the Leader or his 

nominee:- 
 
“Could the Leader please update on the latest position with regard to 
providing a much-needed crossing on Lancaster Road and when he expects 
this now to be complete?” 
 
Mr Pain replied as follows:- 
 
“A zebra crossing was due to be installed on Lancaster Road at its junction 
with Station Road in March 2018.  Due to unforeseen issues with buried 
services this crossing could not be safely constructed.   
 
We remain committed to the provision of the crossing and are therefore 
looking at an alternative location approximately 30 metres west of the 
junction.  This would mean that the crossing would be situated centrally 
between the junctions of George Street and Station Road. 
 
We are currently undertaking work to confirm the feasibility of this location, 
including site investigations, trial holes and a Road Safety Audit. 
 
It is expected that this work will be completed by the end of May 2018.  We 
will then be in a position to review the proposals with the Police, local elected 
members and Hinckley and Bosworth Borough Council for their input ahead 
of wider public consultations over the summer.  These consultations will 
include all stakeholders and legal advertisement of the crossing on site and 
in the local press. 
 
If the crossing is supported, we would look to construct this on site in Autumn 
2018.” 
 
Mr Bray asked the following supplementary question:- 
 
“On both the issues I raise can I just ask that I be kept informed of the 
progress?” 
 
Mr Pain replied as follows:- 
 
“Of course Mr Bray will be kept informed, I’ll ask the Director.” 
 
(D) Mr Bray asked the following question of the Leader or his 

nominee:- 
 
“Could the Leader advise what progress has been made in providing a new 
crossing patrol near to St. Peter’s School in Hinckley?” 
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Mr Pain replied as follows:- 
 
“The school crossing patrol at St. Peter’s School on London Road, Hinckley 
left at the end of the summer term 2017.  The site meets our assessment 
criteria and usual recruitment methods were followed to seek a replacement 
person for this role.  This has included sending three recruitment letters for 
the school to send to parents and using on-street vacancy boards at the 
crossing site.  Because of the relatively short times of operation (45 minutes 
in the morning and 35 minutes in the afternoon) it is likely to appeal to 
someone with connections to the school and/or living in close proximity to the 
school.  As Mr Bray will be aware the service is reliant on members of the 
community coming forward to fill these paid school crossing patrol roles.  The 
school will be asked to send a further letter and I am sure the service would 
welcome applications from any interested candidates that Mr Bray may be 
aware of.” 
 
(E) Mr Mullaney asked the following question of the Leader or his 

nominee:- 
 
"The recent Cabinet report on the Enabling Growth Plan 2018-19 highlighted 
the County's plan for rolling out broadband coverage in Leicestershire, 
including securing funding to help deliver superfast broadband to more 
properties in the county.  This included an aim for another 11,000 houses in 
the county to be covered by the end of this year.  Residents of the Greens 
(Olympic Way) estate, off Leicester Road in Hinckley have to put up with 
extremely poor levels of broadband coverage and would benefit enormously 
from superfast broadband being extended to their estate.  Could any future 
plans to include broadband roll-out please make extending it to this estate a 
priority?" 
 
Mr Rushton replied as follows:- 
 
“The Superfast Leicestershire Programme’s aim is to bring high speed 
broadband access to as many homes and businesses as possible.  Within 
current funding constraints it is unlikely that the programme will be able to 
reach 100% of properties but the Council is actively seeking solutions for all 
residents and businesses.  
 
For new developments such as the Greens in Hinckley, it is the developer’s 
responsibility to arrange provision of utilities, including broadband.  
Regrettably, many developers have failed to secure adequate service at the 
planning stage which means it is up to commercial telecoms operators to 
decide if it is financial viable to provide access.  The result in this instance is 
that the area has been left with poor digital connectivity.  
   
The Council has supported district counterparts to ensure that broadband 
coverage is reflected as a priority within Local Plans so that issues such as 
this are not repeated.  
 
The Council’s Broadband team is also supporting a residents’ group 
representing the Greens in their attempt to negotiate a broadband upgrade 
paid for by the site developer.  
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All those who cannot currently access decent broadband in the area will be 
eligible to be targeted through the £5.7m Phase 3 of the Superfast 
Leicestershire programme.  The Phase 3 procurement is expected to launch 
in June 2018 with a delivery partner to be appointed in the autumn and work 
to commence in 2019.  
 
The areas which will benefit will not be known until the autumn and we will 
continue to seek solutions to ensure everyone across Leicestershire has 
access to the broadband speeds they need.” 
 
Mr Mullaney asked the following supplementary question:- 
 
“Obviously there are a high number of self-employed people who live on that 
estate so it’s particularly important that we do try and get the super fast 
broadband there and just obviously to say that if you could keep me informed 
of how things progress with the issue I would appreciate it” 
 
Mr Rushton replied as follows:- 
 
“I only recently had a briefing from the Chief Executive and Niall Mullin on 
broadband. I appreciate that you have got a very, very difficult estate there 
where the developer never put the ducting in.  I’d have thought broadband 
now was as important to go into a house as water and sewers.  I’m aware of 
the problem and I will prioritise trying to get it in there. 
 
While I’m on my feet Chairman, can I just make a point that we had a very, 
very positive letter written to us by the Government department that’s in 
charge of broadband, congratulating us on the work we’ve done so far and 
the benefit that we’ve delivered for the money we’ve put in.  In particular, 
there’s a whole paragraph at the end praising Niall Mullin who works under 
Tom Purnell.  For a government department to write to us, congratulating us 
and to single out a particular officer for the praise that he received was quite 
fantastic.  I too want to place on record my thanks to Niall Mullin and Tom 
Purnell and the work they do.” 

8. POSITION STATEMENTS UNDER STANDING ORDER 8. 

There were no position statements. 

9. APPOINTMENTS MADE IN ACCORDANCE WITH ITEMS 11 AND 12 
OF STANDING ORDER 4. 

(a) To appoint the Leader.   

 
It was moved by Mr Rhodes, seconded by Mr Shepherd and carried:- 
 
“That Mr N J Rushton be appointed Leader of the Council for the period until 
the next Annual Meeting of the Council.” 
 
 

(b) To note any changes to the membership of the Cabinet made by 
the Leader.   

 
It was moved by Mr Rushton, seconded by Mr Shepherd and carried:- 
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“That it be noted that the Leader proposes to appoint the members named on 
list ‘1’ attached to the Order Paper as members of the Cabinet.” 
 
A copy of List ‘1’ is filed with these minutes. 
 

(c) To appoint Cabinet Support Members as the Council considers 
appropriate.   

 
It was moved by Mr Rushton, seconded by Mr Shepherd and carried:- 
 
“That the following members be appointed as Cabinet Support Members until 
the next Annual Meeting of the County Council, as provided for in Article 7 of 
the Council’s Constitution:- 
 
Mr L Breckon 
Mrs C M Radford 
Mrs D Taylor” 
 
(d) To appoint members of the Scrutiny Commission, Boards and 

Committees (including the naming of 
Spokesmen/Spokespersons).   

 
It was moved by Mr Shepherd, seconded by Mr Charlesworth and carried:- 
 
“That the membership of the Scrutiny Commission, Boards and Committees 
as set out in List ‘2’ attached to the Order Paper be approved.” 
 
(i) Spokesmen 
 
Commissioners 
 
Mr Shepherd named the members shown in the second and third column of 
list ‘S’, as Conservative Commissioners of the Scrutiny Commission. 
 
Mr Charlesworth named the member shown in the fourth column of list ‘S’, as 
Liberal Democrat Commissioner of the Scrutiny Commission. 
 
Mr Hunt named the member shown in the fifth column of list ‘S’, as Labour 
Commissioner of the Scrutiny Commission. 
 
Scrutiny Committees and Development Control and Regulatory Board 
 
Mr Shepherd named the members shown in the second and third column of 
list ‘S’, as Conservative Chairmen and Deputy Chairmen of the Scrutiny 
Committees and the Development Control and Regulatory Board. 
 
Mr Charlesworth named the members shown in the fourth column of list ‘S’, 
as Liberal Democrat Spokesmen of the Scrutiny Committees and the 
Development Control and Regulatory Board. 
 
Mr Hunt named the members shown in the fifth column of list ‘S’, as Labour 
Spokespersons  of the Scrutiny Committees and the Development Control 
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and Regulatory Board. 
 
Other Regulatory Bodies 
 
Mr Shepherd named the members in the second column of list ‘S’, as 
Conservative Spokesmen of the bodies as shown. 
 
Mr Charlesworth named the members in the third column of list ‘S’, as Liberal 
Democrat Spokesmen of the bodies as shown. 
 
Mr Hunt named the members in the fourth column of list ‘S’, as Labour 
Spokespersons of the bodies as shown. 
 
A copy of list ‘S’ is filed with these minutes. 
 
(ii) Substitutes 
 
It was moved by Mr Shepherd, seconded by Mr Charlesworth and carried:- 
 
“That the Chief Executive be authorised to make and terminate appointments 
to the Commission, committees, boards and other County Council bodies 
(not including the Cabinet) in accordance with the wishes of the political 
groups to whom the seat in question has been allocated, subject in the case 
of those bodies set out in list ‘2’ to the Group giving one day’s notice to the 
Chief Executive of its wishes.” 
 

10. TO CONSIDER THE FOLLOWING NOTICE OF MOTION: 

(a) NHS Finance and Sustainability.   

 
It was moved by Mrs Hack, seconded by Mrs Posnett and carried 
unanimously:- 
 
“(a) That this Council notes:- 
 
 i) The demographic and central government pressures on the NHS 

and Social Care; 
 
 ii) The combined financial savings target in 2018/19 for all Leicester, 

Leicestershire and Rutland Clinical Commissioning Groups is of 
the order of £60million; 

 
 iii) The quality improvement and performance targets for all 

LLRCCGs are challenging and that West Leicestershire CCG has 
publicly acknowledged that its target for 2018/19 is significantly 
higher than that planned or delivered in 2017/18. 

 
b) That this Council notes with concern:- 
 
 i) That the realignment of Community Hospital beds is still being 

considered at a time of significant bed pressures across the local 
health system; 
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 ii) That no agreed and financially sustainable transformation plan is 

yet in place to meet the challenges facing the local health 
economy despite the known on-going significant financial 
pressures; 

 
 iii) The impact on NHS and local authority services of the CCGs' 

financial savings targets; 
 
 iv) That whilst the three LLR CCGs have agreed to work together this 

is only at the level of a senior joint management board and not a 
full merger of the three CCGs; 

 
 v) That there is a lack of democratic accountability in the NHS 

decision making system. 
 
c) That this Council therefore calls on the Cabinet Lead Members to work 

closely with their counterparts in Leicester City and Rutland Councils:- 
 
 i) To challenge the strategic direction of the financial and service 

plans for all LLR CCGs; 
 
 ii) To work to protect NHS community hospitals and district nursing 

services; 
 
 iii) To engage in national discussions on a medium term financial 

settlement for health and social care with the aim of achieving 
genuinely sustainable, adequately funded, integrated health and 
social care system for the LLR area. 

 
d) That this Council welcomes the decision of the LLR CCGs to accept the 

need for an externally led governance review of the NHS Sustainability 
and Transformation Partnership. 

 
e) That this Council welcomes the decision of the LLR CCGs to accept an 

invitation from the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee to explain 
their proposals for a joint management board and request the 
Committee to explore why a full merger of the three CCGs was not 
pursued as this has the potential of reducing bureaucracy, management 
and administration costs; and to explain the consequences for services 
of their savings targets.” 

 
 
 
2.00 pm – 3.20 pm CHAIRMAN 
16 May 2018 
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LIST 1 
 

THE LEADER 
 
 
LEADER OF THE COUNCIL:   Mr N. J. Rushton CC 
 
 

THE CABINET 
 
 

The Leader (elect) has given notice that he proposes to appoint the following 
members to serve on the Cabinet. 
 
 
 

DEPUTY LEADER OF THE COUNCIL:    Mr J. B Rhodes CC 
 
 
OTHER MEMBERS OF THE CABINET:- 

 
1.  Mr I. D. Ould CC -   (Lead Member for Children and Young People) 

 

2.  Mr R. Blunt CC  

 

3.  Mr B. L. Pain CC 

 

4.  Mrs P. Posnett CC  

 

5.  Mr R. J. Shepherd CC  

 

6.  Mrs L. Richardson CC  
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          LIST ‘2’ 

 

MEMBERSHIP OF COMMISSION, COMMITTEES AND BOARDS 
 

 

SCRUTINY COMMISSION (13) 

 
Conservative (8) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (3) 

 
 Independent  (1) 

Liberal Democrat 

 
1 Mrs Page 1 Dr Eynon 1  Mr Galton 1 Mr Wyatt 
2 Mr Pendleton   2 Mr Charlesworth   
3 Mr T. Richardson   3 Mr Bill   
4 Mr Pearson       
5 Mrs Seaton       
6 Dr Feltham       
7 Mrs Fryer       
8. Mr Morgan       
 

Membership to include the  

 Leader of the main Opposition Group as Chairman;  

  3 Commissioners (2 Administration and 1 minority Opposition); and  

 Chairmen of the Scrutiny Committees (4). 

 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES (9) 

 

A. ADULTS AND COMMUNITIES (9) 

 

Conservative (6) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (2) 
 

1 Mr T. Richardson 1 Ms Newton 1 Mrs Broadley 
2 Mr Liquorish   2 Mr Crooks 
3 Mr Parton     
4 Mrs Fryer     
5 Mr Harrison     
6 Dr Bremner     

 

B. CHILDREN AND FAMILIES (9) 

 

Conservative (6) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (2) 
 

1 Mrs Seaton 1 Mr Sheahan 1 Mr Welsh 
2 Mrs Fryer   2 Mr Kaufman 
3 Mr Pendleton     
4 Mrs A. Wright     
5 Mrs Page     
6 Mrs M. Wright     
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C. ENVIRONMENT AND TRANSPORT (9) 

 

Conservative (6) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (2) 
 

1 Mr Pearson 1 Mr Hunt 1 Mr Boulter 
2 Dr Bremner   2 Mr Bill 
3 Mrs Richards     
4 Mr Poland     
5 Mr Morgan     
6 Mrs Seaton     

 

D. HEALTH (9) 

 

Conservative (6) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (2) 
 

1 Dr Feltham 1 Mrs Hack 1 Dr Hill 
2 Mrs Richards   2 Mr Bill 
3 Mr Harrison     
4 Mr Parton     
5 Mr Pendleton     
6 Mrs M. Wright     

 

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL AND REGULATORY BOARD (13)  

 

Conservative (8) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat 
(3) 
 

 Independent   (1) 
Liberal Democrat 

1 Mr Coxon 1. Mr Sheahan 1 Mr Crooks 1 Mr Wyatt.  
2 Mr Gillard   2 Mr Boulter   
3 Mr Bentley   3 Mr Gamble   
4 Mr Jennings       
5 Mrs Parton       
6 Mr Harrison       
7 Mr Liquorish       
8. Mrs M. Wright       

 

CONSTITUTION COMMITTEE (5) 

 

Conservative (3) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (1) 
 

1 Mr Rushton 1 Dr Eynon 1 Mr Galton 
2 Mr Rhodes     
3 Mr Shepherd     

 

EMPLOYMENT COMMITTEE (5) 

 

Conservative (3) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (1) 
 

1 Mr Rhodes 1 Ms Newton  1 Mrs Broadley 
2 Mr Shepherd     
3 Mr Gillard     
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LOCAL PENSION COMMITTEE (5) 

 

Conservative (3) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (1) 
 

1 Mr Osborne 1 Mr Hunt 1 Dr Hill 
2 Mr Breckon     
3 Mr Bedford     

 

 

LOCAL PENSION BOARD (3) 

(2 members appointed by the County Council and 1 member appointed by Leicester City Council)  

 

Conservative (2) Labour (0) Liberal Democrat (0) 

 

1 Mr Jennings    

2 Mrs Page     

 

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE (9) 

 

Conservative (6) Labour (1) Liberal Democrat (2) 
 

1 Mr Bedford 1 Mr Sheahan 1 Mr Boulter 
2 Mr T. Richardson   2 Mr Kaufman 
3 Mr Morgan     
4 Mr Coxon     
5 Mr Orson     
6 Mr Gillard     
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LIST ‘S’ 
 

LEICESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL CHAIRMEN AND GROUP SPOKESMEN/SPOKEPERSONS 
 

 Conservative  Liberal Democrat Labour 

Scrutiny Commission 
Commissioners 

Mrs Page Mr Pendleton Mr Galton  Dr Eynon 

 

Overview and Scrutiny Conservatives Liberal Democrat Labour 

Chairman (elect) Deputy Chairman 
(elect) 

Spokesman Spokesperson 

A. Adults and Communities Mr T. Richardson Mr Liquorish Mrs Broadley Ms Newton 

B. Children and Families Mrs Seaton Mrs Fryer Mr Welsh Mr Sheahan 

C.  Environment and Transport Mr Pearson Dr Bremner Mr Boulter Mr Hunt 

D Health Dr Feltham Mrs Richards Dr Hill Mrs Hack 
      

Development Control and 
Regulatory Board 

Mr Coxon Mr Gillard Mr Crooks - 

 

Other Regulatory Bodies Conservative Spokesman Liberal Democrat Spokesman Labour Spokesperson 

Constitution Committee Mr Rushton Mr Galton Dr Eynon 

Employment Committee Mr Rhodes Mrs Broadley Ms Newton 

Local Pension Committee Mr Osborne Dr Hill Mr Hunt 

Corporate Governance Committee Mr Bedford Mr Boulter Mr Sheahan 

 

Chairmanship 

The Council’s Constitution makes provision for the leader of the largest opposition party to be ex officio the Chairman of the Scrutiny Commission. 
 

The membership of the Scrutiny Commission includes the Chairmen of the four Scrutiny Committees. 
 

The appointment of Chairman and Deputy Chairman are matters to be determined by the bodies themselves, but the nominations are reported to the Council 
(shown as “Chairman or Deputy Chairman elect”). 
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REPORT OF THE SCRUTINY COMMISSION 
 

A.  OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT 2017/18 
 
 

Introduction 
 

1. The Constitution requires that the Scrutiny Commission and Overview and 
Scrutiny Committees submit an Annual Report to the Council (or the Scrutiny 
Commission in a single report on their behalf) on their workings. The report 
may make recommendations about future work programmes and changes in 
working methods. 
 

Annual Report 
 

2. Attached as Appendix 1 to this report is a copy of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Annual Report 2017/18. It is intended as a public facing summary of the key 
highlights of scrutiny activity undertaken during the year and serves to draw 
out the work undertaken at committee level, including workshops, and how 
this has had an impact. 
 

3. For the first time, the report highlights training undertaken by Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee Chairmen as part of members’ commitment to ensure the 
quality of the Scrutiny function. 

 
 

Conclusions 
 

4. The work of Overview and Scrutiny remains critical in ensuring that the 
Council’s budget and performance is closely monitored, that services are 
delivered effectively and efficiently and that they meet the needs of local 
people.  Service transformation and redesign has been a key theme of 
scrutiny reports during the last year and all Committees have played a role in 
making sure that changes are implemented in a high quality and cost effective 
manner. 
 

5. Scrutiny resources will need to be focused on areas that matter the most to 
the public, such as protecting the most vulnerable in our society, and areas in 
which it feels it can support the Council to work smarter and more efficiently. 

 
 
(Motion to be moved: 
 

That the information contained in the Overview and Scrutiny Annual 
Report 2017/18, attached as Appendix 1 to this report, on its activities, 
be noted.) 
 

                                           
  Mr. S. J. Galton CC 
  Chairman of the Scrutiny Commission  
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What is Overview and Scrutiny? 

Overview and Scrutiny is not “decision making” but comprises several bodies which 

monitor and influence those that are, such as the Cabinet. The Overview and Scrutiny role, 

carried out by non-Cabinet members, is designed to support the work of the Council in the 

following ways: 
 

 By reviewing and scrutinising decisions taken by the Cabinet, also known as acting as a 

“critical friend” 

 By considering aspects of the Council’s performance 

 By assisting in research, policy review and development 

 By involving itself with external organisations operating in the County to ensure that the 

interests of local people are enhanced by collaborative working 

 By providing a means of involving the community in the Council’s work 

 

In Leicestershire we have the Scrutiny Commission, the lead Overview and Scrutiny body, 

and four service-based Committees for Adults and Communities, Children and Families, 

Environment and Transport and Health. Each Committee has a role in performance 

monitoring, enabling members to scrutinise detailed performance information and service 

delivery.  

In addition to the committee-based work they carry out, Overview and Scrutiny Committees 

can also initiate task and finish work to look at a particular issue in more detail.  This can 

include workshops and over the last year several of our Overview and Scrutiny Committees 

have looked at matters in depth through workshop sessions. 

All Overview and Scrutiny meetings are held in public session and attendance and 

involvement of the public is actively encouraged either via questions or petitions to be put 

at our meetings or suggestions for our work programme.  

For further information about the Overview and Scrutiny process and how you can get 

involved please visit our website: www.leicestershire.gov.uk/overview-and-scrutiny 
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Foreword by the Scrutiny Commissioners 

This Annual Report marks the first year in the life of the current Council.  New members 

and new Chairmen of Committees had re-invigorated our efforts to hold the Cabinet to 

account and to ensure that the County Council’s services are delivered effectively and 

efficiently and that they meet the needs of local people. 

As the challenging financial position faced by the Council continues, we have played a key 

role in acting as a critical friend to the Cabinet on proposals to review services provided to 

some of our more vulnerable residents.  Where possible we have sought to hear the views 

of service users and their families and reflect them in our comments to the Cabinet. 

In contrast, the emerging focus on economic development in Leicestershire has given us the 

opportunity to influence proposals for growth such as the Strategic Growth Plan and the 

Melton Mowbray Distributor Road.  We look forward to further opportunities to scrutinise 

this valuable area of work. 

We would like to thank all members of the Council who have been involved in Overview and 

Scrutiny, including Cabinet members who have attended our meetings and answered our 

questions.  We are also grateful to the outside organisations that have contributed to our 

scrutiny process during the past year.  Officers provide a valuable role in ensuring we are 

able to do our job and we would like to place on record our appreciation for their support 

and advice. 

We must take this opportunity to pay tribute to Mr David Slater CC, Chairman of the 

Environment and Transport Overview and Scrutiny Committee and a member of the 

Scrutiny Commission, who passed away in April of this year.  He made a significant 

contribution to overview and scrutiny and will be sadly missed. 

Rather than a complete commentary of everything we have achieved this past year this 

Annual Report summarises some key highlights of our work during 2017/18. We hope it 

reflects what we feel has been another productive year in Overview and Scrutiny and that 

you enjoy reading it. You can of course find out more about our meetings here. 

 

                                                     

Terri Eynon CC                   Simon Galton CC                  David Jennings CC             Rosita Page CC               

The four Scrutiny Commissioners are responsible for leading the Overview and Scrutiny process, 

deciding on priority issues for Overview and Scrutiny committees and areas that merit review by a 

Scrutiny Panel. 
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The Scrutiny Commission 

The Scrutiny Commission is the lead Overview and Scrutiny body, looking at 

the Council’s budget and performance as well as the Leicester and 

Leicestershire Enterprise Partnership (LLEP), which is responsible for the 

economy and strategic transport covering the County and Leicester City. The 

Commission also has a role to look at issues that cover the remit of more 

than one Overview and Scrutiny Committee and acts as the Council’s Crime 

and Disorder Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

 

Highlights 

The Medium Term Financial Strategy 

The financial challenges facing local councils, particularly those with social care 

responsibilities, have been well publicised.  Nationally a number of authorities are in serious 

financial difficulty.  In Leicestershire we face similar challenges, compounded by the fact 

that we are one of the lowest funded authorities.  That said, as a result of rigorous financial 

management and early recognition that we need to address the financial challenge, we are 

changing and transforming the way we deliver services.  This has placed us in a better 

position than most other councils.  We have played our part in scrutinising transformation 

plans and budget saving proposals.  It has been challenging and our approach has been to 

recognise the need for savings as well as ensuring that the proposals put forward will keep 

the impact of change as low as possible, particularly for the most vulnerable in our society. 

We supported the overall direction of travel for the Council: to focus on economic growth in 

order to boost the Council Tax base; to reduce borrowing and debt wherever possible; and 

to generate income through the Corporate Asset Investment Fund.  However, despite these 

efforts to protect frontline services, the level of savings that the Council needs to make will 

inevitably affect them.  Overview and Scrutiny has a continued role in providing a robust 

check and balance to ensure that the Council is fair and equitable in its provision services 

and that the services we do provide represent best value. 

Severn Trent Water 

We wanted to learn more about Severn Trent Water’s approach to managing water supply 

and demand, its role in supporting housing growth and development and its role in 

managing flood risk, particularly with regard to sewer flooding.  We were pleased that 

representatives from Severn Trent Water were able to attend our meeting in June and 

answer our questions.  This was a really good experience for the Commission and we fully 

believe that Severn Trent Water also benefited from it. 
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The presentations and discussion have given us a greater understanding of the ways in 

which demand for water can be managed and water efficiency promoted as well as 

highlighting the importance of partnership working.  We have been able to use the 

information gathered at this meeting to respond to Severn Trent Water’s consultation on its 

Water Resources Management Plan and took this opportunity to re-iterate the need for 

Severn Trent Water to support the development of sustainable and cost effective 

technology for households to re-use grey water and harvest rainwater.  We emphasised the 

need for Severn Trent Water to reduce leakage and sought assurance that it is aware of and 

engaging with the draft Strategic Growth Plan for Leicester and Leicestershire. 

Single Outcomes Framework 

We had some concerns when we first looked at the Council’s draft Strategic Plan and Single 

Outcomes Framework.  We felt that the Plan lacked detail, especially given its importance in 

driving the Council’s agenda and informing the Medium Term Financial Strategy.  Although 

we supported the outcomes, we felt that they would be defined better as aspirations. 

A revised version of the Strategic Plan and Single Outcomes Framework came back to us 

later in the year and we were pleased to note that our comments and concerns had been 

taken into account.  In particular, we welcomed the introduction of a performance 

framework with measurable outcomes to support delivery of the Plan. 

Strategic Growth Plan 

We had a long and well-informed debate about the draft Strategic Growth Plan.  As well as 

seeking to understand the content of the Plan, we heard from the City Council, local NHS 

and our own Department of Environment and Transport on how the Strategic Growth Plan 

would affect them and inform their work.  We also received written representations from 

the Campaign to Protect Rural England, Shelter Housing Aid and Research Project and the 

Public Health Department. 

We were broadly supportive of the principle of having a Strategic Growth Plan as we felt this 

would prevent unplanned growth which damaged the character of local areas and lacked 

infrastructure.  Some of us expressed reservations that the Plan was heavily dependent on 

infrastructure and the East Midlands did not have a strong record of attracting funding for 

major infrastructure projects.  We felt that a long term vision would benefit the local area. 

We were generally supportive of the proposed locations for strategic growth, noting that 

without significant investment there would be pressures on the transport network.  Given 

the high-level nature of the Plan, we felt that it would be important to have ongoing 

consultation and engagement with elected members, especially as plans move closer to 

delivery and detail is added to proposals.  In the comments we submitted to the Cabinet we 

emphasised the importance of accessible and affordable new housing developments which 

are near to facilities and places of employment.
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Adults and Communities 

The Adults and Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee looks at 

issues around adult social care and communities and wellbeing, including 

issues such as libraries and museums. It also has a role to monitor the work 

the Health and Wellbeing Board carries out in relation to integrated 

commissioning. 

 

Highlights 

Delayed Transfers of Care (DTOC) 

After a lengthy national delay, technical guidance was published by NHS England including 

new requirements for improving delayed transfers of care.  At that time, the Council and all 

local NHS partners had agreed plans to achieve the NHS target for DTOCs by March 2018 

and the Plan was on target to deliver early in 2018.  However, NHS England changed the 

target date to November 2017.  We recognised that there was a risk that we could be 

subject to a Care Quality Commission review and potentially face a withdrawal of funding if 

we failed to implement improvements.  We expressed concern at the position adopted by 

NHS England, which seemed to pay no regard to the circumstances prevailing locally. 

Although the revised target was not reached by November, there has been a reduction in 

the number of delays and NHS England has confirmed that Leicestershire will not be subject 

to a withdrawal of funding.  Performance continues to improve and a report on the end of 

year position is due to be presented to us in June.   

We thanked the staff involved for the significant amount of work they had undertaken to 

get to the current figures. 

Reconfiguration of In-House Learning Disability Residential Accommodation 

In March 2018, we received a report concerning proposals to close Hamilton Court 

Residential Home, the Smith Crescent Short break service in Coalville and the 

reconfiguration of The Trees residential care home from a long stay to a short breaks 

facility.  This was primarily due to the fact that the buildings were no longer felt to be fit for 

purpose.  This is a very emotive issue and, understandably, we received a number of 

representations from relatives of residents of The Trees urging the Committee to reconsider 

the proposed closure of long term stays. 
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We recognised the anxiety this has caused amongst service users.  Change is always difficult 

but we were reassured by the Director of Adults and Communities and the Cabinet Lead 

Member who gave a commitment to undertake a reassessment of the needs of the current 

residents at The Trees and Hamilton Court , having regard to the friendships and 

relationships that have been built up over the years.  We also welcomed the proposal to 

reinvest some of the resources released by the proposed reconfiguration into respite and 

short breaks. 

Communities and Wellbeing Strategy 

The work undertaken to implement the Communities and Wellbeing Strategy 2016-2020 has 

included SMART library technology, a Collections Hub, the Green Plaque Scheme, Care 

Online, the mobile library service, the Portable Antiquities Scheme and the Century Theatre. 

We were interested in the positive results of the SMART library pilot at Syston Library and 

supported the decision to implement full SMART library technology at 16 market town and 

shopping centre libraries as this will mean longer opening hours.  It was also pleasing to 

note the intention to continue with the mobile library service as part of the Council’s 

commitment to providing a comprehensive library service although we suggested that a 

review should be undertaken of the current routes to ensure the most efficient service was 

being provided.   

A suggestion was made that the Art in Schools collections should form part of the 

Communities and Wellbeing Strategy and we recommended the Cabinet to approve a 

further review of the arts collections to consolidate the collection and achieve efficiency 

savings.  The Cabinet approved our recommendation and the outcome of the review will be 

the subject of a future report. 
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Children and Families 

The Children and Families Overview and Scrutiny Committee looks at issues 

around social service provision for children and families, educational 

attainment at schools and academies and youth support services. It also 

monitors the work of the Children and Young People’s Commissioning Board 

and the Supporting Leicestershire Families programme. 

 

Highlights 

Ofsted  

 

We have continued to work with the Department and Cabinet Lead Member in the 

development of the Continuous Improvement Action Plan following the Ofsted Inspection 

last year and have monitored service delivery to ensure that the required improvements are 

delivered in services to children and young people. We welcomed the additional funding of 

£2.5m during 2018/19 to support the delivery of the Action Plan, as we recognise that the 

recruitment and retention of children’s social care staff will be integral to its success.  We 

will continue to support the Department in delivery of the Recruitment and Retention 

Strategy and look forward to seeing the results achieved.  

 

Maplewell Hall Special School 

 

In a robust debate at our November meeting, we considered the proposals to remove the 

residential facilities at Maplewell Hall Special School, with effect from September 2018.  We 

received representations from parents and staff at the school as well as a petition 

containing 11,592 signatures.   Whilst we acknowledged that difficult decisions need to be 

made in light of limited budgets, we advised the Cabinet that we recognised the benefits of 

the residential provision at Maplewell Hall School and felt that further clarity was needed 

regarding the costs and alternatives available before closure of the facilities was approved.  

 

As the petition contained more than 10,000 signatures, this issue was also considered by 

Council at its meeting in December. The Cabinet, after consideration, agreed to pursue the 

preferred option to close the facilities at Maplewell Hall Special School. However, we were 

pleased to hear that further support would be given to those pupils who have made use of 

the residential facilities and their families in the period leading up to the closure.  
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Early Support and Inclusion for Children with Special Educational Needs and 

Disabilities (SEND) 

 

At our meeting in November, we received a report on the plan for delivery of Early Support 

and Inclusion Services for Children with SEND post-December 2017. We noted that the 

service would be brought in-house, and would be handled by staff with a high level of 

expertise in this area. We were assured that service delivery would be enhanced by services 

already delivered by the Department and were pleased that a robust communications plan 

had been developed to ensure that all parents of children using the current service would 

be aware of the change to service delivery and of the future support available.  

 

Performance 

 

We have continued to receive regular updates on performance across the service 

throughout the year and were pleased with the significant progress that has been made in 

reducing the number of children who became subject to a Child Protection Plan for a second 

or subsequent time. We welcomed the progress that has been made in improving the 

processes to support children when they came off a plan and the increased management 

oversight in ensuring quality of delivery across the service.  

 

Fostering and Adoption Service 

 

Following concerns we raised last year, we welcomed the good progress being made in 

developing and expanding the in-house fostering service to ensure that demand can be met 

and, where possible, the use of more costly Independent Fostering Agencies reduced.  We 

were pleased that the Children and Families Service is confident of meeting growth targets.  

 

Review of the Early Help Service 

 

We commented on the proposed changes to the Early Help Service at our meeting in March 

this year. We received representations from ‘Save our Children’s Centres Leicestershire’ and 

a petition concerning the closure of Cobden Sure Start Centre containing 204 signatures. We 

welcomed the fact that, under the proposals, the hub and spoke buildings would be located 

in the areas of high density of early help users and that alternative uses are being explored 

for buildings that would no longer be used by the County Council. We will continue to 

scrutinise this area to ensure that the consultation has been robust and look forward to 

considering the proposals put forward post consultation. 
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Environment and Transport 

The Environment and Transport Overview and Scrutiny Committee looks at 

issues around roads and road safety, public transport and waste and 

recycling. It also acts as the Council’s Flood Risk Management Overview and 

Scrutiny Committee. 

 

Highlights 

Melton Mowbray Distributor Road 
 

At our meeting in December, we were particularly pleased to consider the proposals for a 

significant road building project - the Melton Mowbray Distributor Road. We welcomed the 

extensive public consultation that had been undertaken throughout the initial planning 

stage and the level of support for the proposed route. We supported the submission of a bid 

to the Department for Transport and welcomed the joint working with Melton Borough 

Council in the funding of this road scheme. We look forward to receiving a further report on 

this in the summer of 2018.  
 

Environmental Performance Report 2016-17 and Greenhouse Gas Report 

2016-17 
 

There has been a 37% reduction in CO2 emissions from Leicestershire County Council 

buildings compared to the baseline year and current performance now exceeds the target 

set for 2020/21. We were pleased that officers are now seeking creative solutions, including 

working with partners and volunteers, to improve the quality of the Sites of Scientific 

Interest as resources were not previously available to address the improvements needed.  
 

Special Educational Needs (SEN) and Mainstream Home to School Transport 

Policies 
 

We had two debates regarding the proposed changes to the SEN and mainstream home to 

school transport policies. The Chairman, Deputy Chairman and Spokesmen from the 

Children and Families Overview and Scrutiny Committee joined us for the latter discussion 

and received representations from parents of children with SEN and disabilities who would 

be affected by the proposals. We considered the three options for generating savings which 

were set out in the report. Some of our members expressed reservations regarding each of 

the proposals. However, the majority recognised that difficult decisions needed to be made 
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in order to deliver services with reduced funding. We were pleased to see that changes had 

been made to the final proposals which reflected some of our views and those received 

during the consultation.  We will work with the Department and the Cabinet Lead Member 

on the implementation of these proposals.  
 

Highways Infrastructure Asset Management Plan (HIAMP) 
 

At our meeting in September, we contributed to the development of the HIAMP.  Despite 

being the lowest funded Authority nationally, we have one of the best road networks, which 

places us in a good starting position to deal with reducing resources in the future. By setting 

out firmer and clearer standards for roads and other highways we are likely to qualify for a 

higher level of government support in the future, which is vital to maintaining the quality of 

our assets. We look forward to the development of detailed Operational Highways 

Maintenance Procedures over the next 12-18 months to support delivery of the HIAMP 

which will help us to target scarce resources and achieve value for money.  
 

Road Casualties 
 

Following our concerns last year regarding the number of road casualties on our roads, we 

have kept a watching brief on this issue, including through an all member briefing. We were 

pleased to hear that the measures put in place had improved performance from a “red” to 

an “amber” rating.  Additionally, the quality of the report assured us that the Department 

would continue to monitor the situation closely. We were, however, concerned that the 

change in the reporting of collisions by the Police may impact on the accuracy of the road 

casualty data.  We hope that the outcome of the Department for Transport’s consultation 

on the reporting of accidents will address our concerns. 
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Health 

The Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee looks at the planning and 

provision of health services in the County and the work of the Council’s 

Public Health Department. It also scrutinises the activities of the Health and 

Wellbeing Board. 

 

Highlights 

Emergency Department at Leicester Royal Infirmary 
 

We scrutinised the impact that the new Emergency Department at Leicester Royal Infirmary, 

which opened on 26 April 2017, has had on ambulance handovers and the flow of patients 

through the hospital. We were told that the number of patients the Emergency Department 

deals with within the 4 hour target has slightly improved. However, much remains to be 

done, in particular improvements are needed to processes and timeliness, particularly with 

regard to the interface between the Emergency Department and the admitting wards in the 

Hospital. We have asked for communication between hospital departments to be improved 

and will monitor progress in the coming year.   
 

Winter Pressures 
 

In November 2017 we reviewed the plans which were in place to deal with the expected 

increase in demand at University Hospitals Leicester (UHL) over the 2017/18 winter period. 

Towards the end of the winter we assessed the success of those plans and the impact of the 

emergency measures which had been put in place, such as the cancelling of elective 

procedures. It was disappointing that, despite the winter plans, UHL struggled to meet the 

demand; however, we understood that the greater than expected increase in flu and 

respiratory type illnesses over the winter period was a contributory factor. We have sought 

further reassurances that the elective procedures and cancer treatments which were 

cancelled will be rescheduled quickly and also asked to see the results of the UHL review 

into the cancellation of cancer operations.  
 

Non-Emergency Patient Transfer Service 
 

On 1 October 2017 Thames Ambulance Service Limited (TASL) became the new provider of 

the Non-Emergency Patient Transfer Service. Shortly after taking over we became aware of 

issues with the new service, such as long delays or cancellations of transport.  We sought 
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assurances from the commissioners of the service that plans were in place to address these 

concerns.  On reviewing the position after a few months, we were pleased that 

improvements had been made but asked for further reassurance regarding the long term 

financial stability of TASL and the level of support from its parent company. This was 

subsequently received and we were advised that the same issue had been addressed at an 

NHS England Financial Summit and no concerns were identified.   
 

GP Practices in the North Blaby area 
 

In 2017 we became aware of capacity and staffing issues at some GP Practices in the North 

Blaby area of Leicestershire and requested a briefing from East Leicestershire and Rutland 

Clinical Commissioning Group (ELRCCG) on the problems which had arisen and how they 

would be addressed. It became apparent that succession planning had been an issue at 

some practices in addition to the problems of a rising population and limitations on 

expansion of buildings. At our meetings in September 2017 and January 2018 we gained 

reassurance that the CCG was working with the GP Practices to ensure the sustainability of 

the services and that funding was available to address staffing and estates problems. It was 

particularly pleasing that consideration was being given by ELRCCG to the provision of 

Primary Care health services across the whole North Blaby area rather than focusing on 

individual areas in isolation. 
 

Settings of Care Policies 
 

In 2017, both Clinical Commissioning Groups in Leicestershire reviewed their Settings of 

Care Policies.  These policies relate to those people eligible to have continuing healthcare 

costs met by the NHS and are used to determine how and when the CCGs will support 

individual choice of care setting.  ELRCCG set its threshold at 10% over the anticipated cost 

of the most cost effective care package.  West Leicestershire CCG (WLCCG) felt that an 

impact analysis was needed before a decision was taken.  We had some concerns about the 

different approaches from the two CCGs and asked WLCCG to come back once the analysis 

was completed.  We are pleased that WLCCG has retained the original threshold of 25%, 

finding that the 10% threshold would result in only modest financial savings and minimal 

impact on patients. We have strongly recommended that ELRCCG carry out a similar impact 

assessment. 
 

Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services 
 

We have looked at the plans which are in place for an in-patient unit for Specialist Child and 

Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) in Leicester.  We are pleased that the unit is to 

be permanently based at purpose built accommodation at Glenfield Hospital though we 

sought reassurance that the funding for this project was secure.  We also explored the 

issues around waiting times for a CAMHS appointment and gained reassurance that patients 
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were monitored whilst awaiting an appointment and if their condition deteriorated they 

were dealt with sooner than planned. 
 

Glenfield Heart Unit 

The Leicestershire, Leicester and Rutland Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee met in 

the summer to agree its response to the national consultation on the future of Congenital 

Heart Disease Services for children and adults in England.  NHS England was proposing to 

cease commissioning these services from the Glenfield Hospital.  

To help inform our response, we heard passionate representations from parents whose 

children had been treated at the Glenfield Heart Unit.  We also heard from a range of local 

stakeholders.  It was telling that everyone spoke in support of the Unit, which had received 

an “outstanding” rating from the Care Quality Commission. 

Our strongly worded response to the consultation highlighted that the standards had not 

been applied in a fair and equitable manner; that there was a lack of scientific research and 

evidence base to support the standards; and that the University Hospitals of Leicester had 

put forward a robust growth plan to enable it to meet the only standard with which it did 

not currently comply, that of having four surgeons each performing 125 procedures a year. 

We were delighted with the outcome of the consultation.  The Glenfield Children’s Heart 

Unit will remain open, provided that full compliance with the standards is achieved.  We will 

continue to monitor the plans put in place by the University Hospitals of Leicester to ensure 

that the standards are met.
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Workshops 

 
Workshops provide an informal setting for Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
members to consider issues in greater depth.  They work well for issues 
where a range of external stakeholders are attending or where the primary 
purpose is information gathering rather than formally scrutinising a proposal. 
 
 
 
 
Poverty and Inclusion Services 

 

The Scrutiny Commission, over the course of two workshops, has thoroughly examined 

issues around poverty such as the impact of Welfare Reform, homelessness, debt, how work 

on economic development can address poverty and the work of the Church.  The latter was 

included as the Bishop’s Poverty Commission report, published in 2016, had initially caused 

us to become interested in this issue. 

 

The key themes arising from our discussions were the importance of partnership working 

and co-ordination, including data sharing, the valuable role of prevention and early 

intervention services and the need to support people into employment as a key mechanism 

for helping people to move out of poverty.  We learnt that the emerging Local Industrial 

Strategy will promote a move away from low skilled/low paid employment and promote the 

development of sectors such as advanced logistics, space, life sciences and advanced 

textiles.  We will use the knowledge gained from these workshops to inform our comments 

on the Local Industrial Strategy when we consider it later in the year. 

 

Reducing Offending by Adults 

 

The Scrutiny Commission held a workshop on reducing offending by adults following 

concerns being raised with members about the impact of the changes to the probation 

service introduced through Transforming Rehabilitation, the government’s programme for 

managing offenders in England and Wales, which has been in place since February 2015.  

 

Representatives from the County Council, Police, National Probation Services and 

Community Rehabilitation Company attended the workshop and we were also pleased to 

welcome Lord Bach, the Police and Crime Commissioner and Ivan Ould, the Cabinet Lead 

Member. 
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We concluded that local partnership arrangements are good, although the changes to the 

probation service have inevitably caused some challenges.  We recognised the need for the 

police and probation services to adapt to the changing nature of crime and the increase of 

serious organised crime, domestic abuse and knife crime.  We were particularly interested 

in the importance of supporting offenders with mental health problems and felt that links 

between probation, housing and mental health needed developing.  We were also 

concerned that there seems to be limited mental health support in custodial settings.  We 

will follow up our concerns relating to the mental health of offenders with a report to the 

Scrutiny Commission in the coming year. 

 

Supported Living 

 

The Adults and Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee held a workshop on 

Supported Living.  We learnt Supported Living accommodation benefits both the individual, 

as a more personalised alternative to residential care, and the County Council, as a lower 

cost alternative.  There is currently a waiting list for supported living accommodation and 

further demand expected from population growth and the desire to reduce use of 

residential and hospital placements.  Additional funding has been included in the budget to 

support capital investment to increase the supply of accommodation in the county, most 

likely under County Council ownership. 
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Looking Ahead to 2018/19 
 
As we continue to negotiate our way through challenging financial times, we 
will need to ensure that we continue to provide a robust check and balance 
on key policy issues and hold our Cabinet colleagues to account.  We are 
keen to become better at hearing the voice of frontline staff as well as the 
voice of service users and their families, especially when we look at issues 
which will have an impact on their lives. 

 
 
Scrutiny Commission 
 
The Scrutiny Commission will keep a watching brief on the Council’s fair funding campaign 

and maintain its oversight of the Council’s budget and finances.  We will continue to focus 

on economic development through looking at the opportunities presented by the emerging 

Local Industrial Strategy.  Following the Grenfell Tower disaster last year we are also keen to 

ensure that resilience and emergency planning arrangements are robust.  In our role as 

Crime and Disorder Committee we are also looking forward to hearing about the work of 

the Police and Crime Panel. 

 

Adults and Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

 

The Adults and Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be looking to receive 

reports on the outcome of the consultation around the Leicester, Leicestershire and Rutland 

Carer’s Strategy, progress on Smart Library implementation, and the Leicester, 

Leicestershire and Rutland Living Well with Dementia Strategy 2019-2022.  We are also due 

to receive the results of the consultation around the Reconfiguration of In-House Learning 

Disability Residential Accommodation prior to a decision being made by the Cabinet.  
 

Children and Families Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

 

Over the past year the Children and Families Overview and Scrutiny Committees has looked 

at and commented on a number of challenging policy decisions, which the Cabinet has had 

to make in the light of the Department’s financial position.  We will seek to ensure that 

there are no unintended consequences arising from these decisions and that the transition 

into the redesigned services is smooth.  We will also continue to monitor delivery of the 

Ofsted Continuous Improvement Action Plan, which is key to ensuring that quality of 

services is at the forefront of everyone’s mind.  
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Environment and Transport Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

 

The Environment and Transport Overview and Scrutiny Committee will continue to consider 

and scrutinise the development of the proposals for the Melton Mowbray Distributor Road.  

 

We will also consider the Revised Environment Strategy, contribute to the consultation on 

the review of parking charges, will receive an update on the revised funding methodology 

for community transport provision and look forward to scrutinising the final draft Passenger 

Transport Policy, including Community Bus Partnerships, following consultation. 

 

Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

 
The Heath Overview and Scrutiny Committee intends to continue scrutinising the Director of 

Public Health and will feed into his consultation on the proposed model for an integrated 

lifestyle service.  

 

We will also continue to monitor performance at UHL and in particular the Emergency 

Department. We will be interested whether lessons learned from the winter of 2017/18 can 

improve capacity issues for the following winter.  We also intend to ensure that concerns 

raised regarding patient care at the Bradgate Unit at Glenfield Hospital will be addressed.  

 

Overview and Scrutiny in Numbers: 2017/18 
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Training 

 
Training can help equip members of Overview and Scrutiny Committees with 

the skills, knowledge and confidence to challenge effectively, and support 

organisational improvement. 

 

 

 
As part of our commitment to ensuring the quality of our scrutiny function, we arranged a 

training session for the Chairmen and Deputy Chairmen of our Overview and Scrutiny 

Committee.  The training session took place in November and was facilitated by one of the 

Expert Advisors from the Centre for Public Scrutiny. 

 

We concentrated particularly on developing effective questioning and chairing skills for 

Overview and Scrutiny.  Both of these are essential to good scrutiny.  We were reminded of 

the need to be focused in our questions and to develop key lines of enquiry before the 

meeting.  As leaders, our role is not just about managing the meetings and understanding 

the motivations of different members on the Committee, but also about promoting the role 

of scrutiny and developing good working relationships with a range of stakeholders. 

 

Following the training session, the Scrutiny Commissioners identified a number of areas to 

follow up.  Chairmen and Spokesmen now keep track of the work of each Scrutiny 

Committee through an action, so we can more clearly see the impact that we are having.  

We have also revised our guide to asking questions at Overview and Scrutiny Committees to 

make it simpler and more ‘member friendly’. 

 

Finally, through the Scrutiny Commissioners we have undertaken a peer evaluation of our 

Scrutiny Chairmen.  The findings of this evaluation were positive, with our Chairmen feeling 

confident that the have the right skills and support to do their job effectively. 
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Overview and Scrutiny Members 

2017/18 
 
 
 

The Scrutiny Commission 

David Bill MBE, CC     
Lee Breckon JP CC     

Michael Charlesworth CC     
Dr Terri Eynon CC    

Simon Galton CC  (Chairman)   
David Jennings CC    

Rosita Page CC     
Alan Pearson CC     

Terry Richardson CC     
Brenda Seaton CC     

David Slater CC     

 

Adults and Communities 

Dr Paul Bremner CC  
Linda Broadley CC  

Michael Charlesworth CC     
Hilary Fryer CC     

David Jennings CC     
Bill Liquorish JP CC     

Jewel Miah CC    
Ted Parton CC     

Terry Richardson CC (Chairman) 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Children and Families 

Dr Paul Bremner CC     
Mr. Gerard Hirst     
Jeffrey Kaufman CC     
Canon Carolyn Lewis     
Rosita Page CC     
Brenda Seaton CC    (Chairman)* 
Sean Sheahan CC  
Deborah Taylor CC 
Geoff Welsh CC     
Amanda Wright CC    
 

 

Environment and Transport 

Iain Bentley CC     
David Bill MBE, CC     
Bill Boulter CC     
Dr Paul Bremner CC     
John Coxon CC     
Max Hunt CC     
Alan Pearson CC     
James Poland CC     
David Slater CC (Chairman)**  
 
 Health 

Peter Bedford CC     
Lee Breckon JP CC (Chairman)   

Hilary Fryer CC     
Dean Gamble CC     
Amanda Hack CC     
Dr Sarah Hill CC    
Ted Parton CC     

Deborah Taylor CC    

* Louise Richardson CC was Chairman of the Children and Families Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

until February when she became a member of the Cabinet 

**As referenced in the foreword to this report, David Slater CC sadly passed away in April 2018 
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Democratic Services 
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For further details on the contents of this report please email: democracy@leics.gov.uk 
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REPORT OF THE CONSTITUTION COMMITTEE  
 

A: COUNTY COUNCIL MEETING IN MARCH - REVISION TO THE 
CONSTITUTION  

 
Purpose 
 

1. The purpose of this report is to seek the approval of proposed changes to the 
Meeting Procedure Rules (Standing Orders), following a recommendation to 
dispense with the County Council meeting in March. 

 

Background 
 

2. Article 15 of the County Council's Constitution gives the Chief Executive a 
duty to monitor and review the operation of the Constitution to ensure that the 
aims and principles of the Constitution are given full effect.  It requires that 
changes to the document should only be approved by the full County Council 
after consideration of the proposal by the Chief Executive and the relevant 
Committee which, in the case of the Articles and Meeting Procedure Rules, is 
the Constitution Committee. 

 

3. In the case of everything except the Meeting Procedure Rules the final 
decision on changes can be made at a single meeting of the County Council.  
However, in the case of the Meeting Procedure Rules any motion to add, to 
vary or revoke Standing Orders must, having been proposed and seconded, 
stand adjourned without discussion to the next ordinary meeting of the 
Council.  The proposed changes to the Standing Orders set out in this report 
cannot therefore take effect until after the County Council meeting in 
September 2015. 

 

Proposals 
 

5. The Leader made a suggestion to the other Group Leaders that the Council 
meeting in March should be cancelled on the basis that other than the Pay 
Policy Statement there is no other business that requires to be transacted at 
this meeting.  It is possible to bring forward consideration of the Pay Policy 
Statement. 

6. Opposition Group Leaders were somewhat reluctant to cancel the March 
Council meeting, but recognised the need to meet only if necessary.  In this 
regard Group Leaders were advised that Standing Orders provide for a 
special meeting to be called if needed. 

7. Group Leaders also noted that the role of the full Council has diminished as a 
result of the Local Government Act 2000 and the introduction of the Cabinet 
model of governance.  This has occurred across the country and all 
authorities have struggled with this.  The Council now has responsibility for 
setting the budget, determining the Plans and Strategies which form the Policy 
Framework and making appointments.  The Policy Framework is largely 
defined by Government Regulations and is therefore broadly similar to that of 
other local authorities. 
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8. Dispensing with the March meeting would mean there would be five Council 
 meetings a year, as follows: 

 February  (Budget Meeting) 

 May   (Annual Meeting) 

 June/July 

 September  

 December  

9. The Constitution Committee advised that if a decision was made to dispense 
with the meeting in March, Standing Orders would be amended to enable the 
transaction of ordinary business at the Budget meeting and that ordinary 
business would also be transacted at the Annual Meeting in May (there is an 
understanding in place that the Annual Meeting should be a ceremonial 
meeting).  The following suggestion was put to Group Leaders regarding the 
structure of the February and May meetings:- 

 

February  

 

1. Questions from Members 

2. Position Statements 

3. Consideration of the Budget 
(MTFS) 

 Tea Break – 4.00pm or 
4.30pm 

4. Other ordinary business 

 

May   

 

1. Appointment of Chairman and 
Vice Chairman 

2. Questions from members 

3. Position Statements 

4. Appointments to the Cabinet and 
Committees 

 Tea Break – 3.30pm or 4.00pm 

4. Other ordinary business 

 

 

10. Group Leaders and the Constitution Committee also agreed that discussions 
on position statements would be greatly enhanced if the position statements 
were to be released earlier (at 12.30pm). The Leader agreed to this as part of 
this proposal. 

Changes to Meeting Procedure Rules 

11. Standing Order 1 (4) of the Meetings Procedure Rules would need to be 
deleted as it refers to the ‘Budget meeting’ and specifies the business that can 
be transacted at that meeting.  No other change is required on the basis that 
Standing Order 1 (2) already provides that ‘meetings for the transaction of 
general business shall be held on such days as may be determined by the 
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Council at its annual meeting on the recommendation of the Executive…’. To 
assist members a copy of Standing Order 1 is appended to this report. 

 
Recommendations of the Constitution Committee 
 

12. The Constitution Committee agreed with the proposals to dispense with the 
County Council meeting in March and the motion which appears below gives 
effect to this decision. 

 
 

(Motion to be moved:- 
 
Motion 1 
 

a) That the recommendation of the Constitution Committee to 
dispense with the meeting of the County Council in March and 
to allow ordinary business to be transacted at the February 
meeting of the Council be approved; 
 

Motion 2 - Procedural Motion in accordance with Standing Order 37 
 

b) That the changes to Standing Order 1 (The Meeting Procedure 
Rules), to give effect to the recommendation of the 
Constitution Committee, be approved.” 

 
 

(NOTE Standing Order 37 requires that this procedural motion, having been 
moved and seconded, stands adjourned until the next ordinary meeting of the 
Council.) 
 

 

49



 

Appendix  

 

Part 4A - Meeting Procedure Rules 

STANDING ORDER 1 

Meetings of the County Council 

 (1)  The annual meeting of the Council shall be held:- 

(a) in the year of the ordinary election of councillors to the Council, on the 
second Wednesday after the day of election; 

(b) in any other year, on any Wednesday in May. 

 (2)  In addition to the annual meeting of the Council and any meetings convened 
by the Chairman or by members of the Council, meetings for the transaction of 
general business shall be held on such days as may be determined by the 
Council at its annual meeting on the recommendation of the Executive 
provided that a date so determined may be varied by the Executive.* 

 (3)  In these Standing Orders "ordinary meeting" means a meeting described in 
paragraph (1) or (2) above other than a meeting convened by the Chairman or 
by members of the Council. 

 (4)  In addition to the ordinary meetings a meeting of the Council shall be held in 
the month of February, on a date to be fixed by the Council, to consider the 
budget for the ensuing financial year, and for the Chairman's announcements, 
the report of the Returning Officer, the confirmation of the minutes of the last 
meeting of the Council, the asking of questions under Standing Order 7 and 
the consideration of motions, notice of which has been given under Standing 
Order 10. 

 (5)  Unless the Council otherwise determines, all meetings of the Council shall be 
held at 2.00 p.m. other than a meeting on a Saturday which shall be held at 
10.00 a.m. provided that the time may be varied by the Chairman following 
consultation with Group Leaders. 

 [*Under paragraph 3 of Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 an 
extraordinary meeting of the Council may be called at any time by the Chairman of 
the Council.  There is also provision for such a meeting to be requisitioned by any 
five members of the Council.] 
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